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P R E F A C E  

The Annual Meeting of WHO Representatives and Programme Coordinators is 
one of the most valuable meetings in the Regional Office's programme. It 
covers every aspect of the work of the Organization, from administrative to 
programme matters, and from internal tapics to WHO'S interaction with its 
Member States and cooperation with international and other bodies, It gives 
me and my Directors the opportunity to hear from WRCs at first hand about the 
problems that they are facing at country level. It has often, in the course 
of discussion, been noted that what was believed to be an isolated problem 
was of general interest. In such cases, be€ ore a solution can be put forward, 
a consensus is necessary - and I can think of no b e t t e r  way of obtainins one 
than by listening to the views expressed by this assembly. In particular, 
since the meeting is relatively unstructured and informal, and because the 
Regional Office's professional staff and administrative assistants also 
attend to present their views, I can be sure that khe suggestions made 
regarding future action will be pragmatic and practicable ones, 

I say "suggestions" advisedly, for the meeting is not: empowered t o  take 
decisions or pass resolutions. Rather, it should be seen as a forum that 
transmits new ideas or approaches for consideration to the persons or bodies 
that are invested with the necessary decision-taking responsibility. 

I understand the term "meeting" in a broad sense. For me, it does not 
only include the activities in the conference room, but also the sum total of 
a l l  the other meetings that the WRCs have w i t h  me, and with their other 
colleagues, be they Programme Directors, Regional Advisers or administrative 
staff. These are meetings at which the WRCs can settle the multitude of 
problems, of greater or lesser magnitude, that plague a person who has to 
function both as my amaassaaor and as an administrator! And I am very well 
aware that this annual visit to the Regional Office enables the WRCs to solve 
in minutes what would otherwise take weeks by correspondence. 

This record of the meeting covers, naturally, only the deliberations and 
discussions that took place in the conference room. It also excludes 
references to matters that are not of general interest, namely problems of a 
highly specific nature or that have relevance only to a specific country. In 
this way, the report: will serve, firstly, to keep alive those issues that 
require further consideration but that run the risk of getting swamped under 
the f 1 ond of d a i  1 y blsi.nara and, secondly, to record matters of general. and 
more lasting interest for future reference. 

Dr Hussein A. Gezairy 
Regional Director 
for the Eastern Mediterranean 
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PROCK3DINGS OF THS THIRD 8EETIIJG OF 

YHO R8PRESEMTATIVBS AND m I N A T D R S  

I. INTRODUCTORY ADDRESS 

1. After welcoming the W O  Representatives and Programme Coordinators 
(WRCs) attending for the first time, Dr H.A. Gezairy, the Regional Director, 
emphasized that the importance of the role of URCs was becoming more and more 
recognized, and this had resulted in their having more and more 
responsibilities. The committee established in 1984 to review the role of the 
W R C ' ~  office (1984 report, paras 133, 134) had met. Its report had been 
reviewed by the Regional Consultative Conrmfttee (Baghdad, March 1985). and 
certain steps had been taken to enable the WRC to be mare effective, It was 
now important to determine how the Regional Office could improve its support 
to the WRCs, so that they could, in turn, devote mare time to supporting the 
countrfes. Dr Gezairy then announced that new YRCs offices had been set up in 
the Islamic Republic of Iran, Iraq and the Syrian Arab Republic. 

2. The Regional Director then took up the matters discussed at the 1984 
meetkng, reported on progress and suggested points still open for discussion. 

3. In considering short-term consultants ' assignment reports, he was 
pleased to register that the turn-around time in the Regional Office had been 
markedly reduced. A standard format had been introduced, brevity was being 
emphasized, and the "quick responsen comprising an executive summary and the 
recommendations and plan of action had served to keep up government interest. 
The aim was to finalize the reports some six to eight weeks after dispatch of 
the executive summary. "Follow-up" by the WRCs was now needed to discover 
what use governments were making of the reports; were they getting to the 
right people? The WRC's role in providing feedback was an important subject 
£or discussion. In t h i s  context, the ~ e ~ i o n a i  Director a l so  referred to the 
First Meeting of the EMW Committee on Publications and Docrmrents, held in 
April 1985. Aspects that had been highlighted were the difficulty of 
distributing publications and other material, and the need to have address 
lists updated at the country level. 

4. A positive response from Member States in respect of the Joint 
~overnment/WHO Programme Review Missions had been noted at country level, and 
during the meetings of the Regional Consultative Committee and the Regional 
Committee. The present (second) series of missions would be completed by the 
end of July 1985. Preparation for these meetings at country level had been 
variable. How this aspect of these missions could be strengthened was very 
much a matter for the WRCsl Meeting to consider. The Regional Director then 
commented on the in-depth reviews of country programmes undertaken at the 
Regional office with the respective WRC attending. Such reviews had been 
carried out for Democratic Yemen, Pakistan, Somalia and Yemen, and were 
planned for Djibouti, Islamic Republic of Iran and Sudan. As each activity 



in the country was considered in detail - why some failed to work, why some 
expanded - it was clearly necessary for the WRC to come very well prepared. 
Practice had shown that these reviews instilled into the staff at the 
Regional Off ice a much better understanding of the problems faced at country 
level and of what couLd be done to improve implementation. 

5. Two topics, attendance of nationals at WHO meetings and vehicles, had 
been discussed at length in 1984 at the WRCs', Regional Consultative 
Committee and Regional Committee meetings. With reference to the former, the 
Regional Of fice had provided a list of proposed meetings well in advance in 
the expectation that Member States would indicate their interest and nominate 
partlclpants well beforenand. The need for time to nominate, especially among 
those countries where nominations were prepared at provincial government 
level, was highlighted. The efficacy of the improved procedures would be 
assessed when experience had been gained. With regard to the latter, the 
Regional Director applauded the Member States' understanding for WHO'S 
restrictions on the provision of vehicles. Health had to come before 
transport. However, it was possible for the Organization to provide vehicles 
to the ministries of health on a local-currency-reimbursable basis, which 
saved national convertible currency reserves for other uses; i.e. the Member 
State benefited at negligible cost to the Organization. 

6. The Regional Director pointed out that he had personally visited many 
countries oE the Region, frequently accompanied by the Director General. They 
had had frank discussions with government officials, and a much better 
understanding had been bullt up of what WHO could and of what it could not 
do. This had served to build up confidence in WHO as a partner, one that had 
practical experience of the problems that were to be solved. On the subject 
of supplies. the delays between requesting items and delivery was often 
alluded to. WRCs were requested to ensure that requirements were determined 
well in advance so that orders were placed in good time, even better - ahead 
of time. 

7. It had often been noted that nationals working in the government and who 
were charged with making nominations for fellowships, for attendance at 
meetings, etc- were unaware of the decisions and resolutions of Wo's 
governing organs and the changes In policy that resulted. Certainly, those 
that attended the World Health Assembly or the Regional Committee were aware 
of them, and certainly there was often a unit in the ministry of health whose 
duty it was to pass on such information; however, in the interest of good 
communications and understanding, the WRC should receive copies of 
resolutions promptly and see that the appropriate persons at country level 
were fully briefed concerning the implications. 

8. Another prime task for WRCs was "follow-upw, whether it was with the 
Regional Office because an answer to some query had been delayed (it was 
better that the W C  asked before the government did), or with an official 
because confirmation of, for example, a meeting venue was late. where 
possible, this was to be done informally, by telephone or by other form of 
personal contact- The WRC must seek to widen his contacts to this end, for it 
was well known that personal contacts achieved far more than did letters. 

9. The Regional Director closed by inviting participants to ask questions 
and enter into discussion on the points raised by him, as well as on other 
matters of common interest that had come up in the past year, emphasizing 



that the meetjng was not ta he connldered as a briefing but as a Eorum for 
exchange of ideas and experience. 

The d i scuss ion  generated b y  the  Reg1 onal Director'  s in troductory  address  was 
far reaching, For ease  o f  re ference ,  the  diSCUSSlOn comments are here a l l  
consol i d a  ted  under s p e c i f i c  headi ngs, e i t h e r  der i ved  from the  agenda i terns o r  
included under the headf ng "other  business".  

11. GUIDELINES FOR A REGIONAL PROGRAElME BUDGET POLICY 
(Document DG0/85.1, and EM/MTG.WRC.3*) 

10. In introducing the documents on guidelines for a regional programme 
budget policy, Dr A. Khogali, Director, Programme Management, pointed out 
that some 65% of WHO'S regular budget was used at country level. The Director 
General, in response to the wishes of Member States, was expecting the 
programme budgeting process to be made "tighter", with better accountability 
for money spent, both in financial and in programme terms; he had referred 
to this in his introduction to the WHO programme budget for 1986-1987. The 
Headquarter's Secretariat had collected all relevant resolutions and 
decisions of the World Health Assembly and the Executive Board in one 
document for  easy reference. This had been circulated (-/85.1), preceded by 
an executive summary outlining some of the major aspects to be considered 
when formulating a programme budget policy. The document was considered by 
the Programme Development Working Group and the Global Programme Committee 
before trarlsrnlttal to the regions. 

11. The particular concern was to ensure that the way WHO'S limited 
resources were allocated and used should be transparent and seen to accord 
with WHO'S goal, policies and other collective decisions of the Member 
States. The emphasis on ucollective decisionsw was important, since it was 
the responsibility of the Member States to adhere to and implement at country 
level the decisions taken in the governing bodies. 

12. The mainstay of any regional programme budget policy was the assurance 
that funds would be channelled to socially-relevant national activities that 
countries would wish to and would be a b l e  t o  sustain as part of their 
national health strategies for achieving Health for All, Furthermore, any 
policy that evolved would have to address the criteria quoted in the main 
document. 

13. A vital input from WHO in the Eastern Mediterranean Region would be 
support for health service infrastructures, in particular by building up an 
understanding of the managerial process for national health development 
(discussed later in this report) and by providing appropriate training. The 
health science and technology component would not be neglected, however, 
since this provides the appropriate technology required by national health 
services. In addition, research and development would be reoriented to 
provide information and wtools" to support planning, management, monitoring 
and evaluation necessary for building up tho hcalth service infrastructures. 

* Considerations for preparation of a Regional programme budget policy 
outline, EM/M!rG.WRC.3 (two documents were inadvertently given the same 
number). 



14. There would be a move away from sponsored projects that were not 
viable if the Organization's support was withdrawn; instead, resources would 
be allocated to advance those national health activities which could be run 
by the country if nationals were given appropriate training and initial 
support. It hacl to be reallzed that m o  funds were not to be used for 
recurrent: expenditures; these were the responsibility of the government. 

15. A difficulty might lie in the need to provide for accountability in 
programme as well as in financial terms, since the evaluation would be of 
national programmes having a specific WHO input rather than an evaluation of 
a WHO project. This might be a sensitive area. But some type of evaluation 
would be needed if one was to snow that funds were belng optimally used. 

16. Furthermore, criteria would have to be developed for the use of funds 
for supplies and eq~ripment , fellowships. provision of consultants. etc. 
within the Eramework of the programme budget policy. For example, fellowships 
and training funds should be linked to a national manpower policy and plan. 
Such funds could also, at the same time, be used to strengthen national 
institutions by having training and fellowship programmes developed by 
selected institutes and WHO Collaborating Centres in the Region. 

17. On the subject oE technical cooperation among developing countries 
(TCDC), it was pointed out that WHO'S role was at most catalytic and 
advisory. TCDC was the responsibility of the countries concerned; WHO was not 
one of the parties to such agreements. There had also been much discussion 
about direct financial participation at country Level, i.e. providing a WHO 
funding input to a programme designed and run by a Member State, but with no 
control over how and for what the funds were being used. This mode of support 
would have to be treated wlth circumspection- 

18. In addition, a regional programme budget policy would also have to 
develop criteria for inter-country activities. 

19. When a policy for the Eastern Mediterranean Region had been developed, 
it would be reviewed by the Regional. Cormnittee and the Executive Board before 
being communicated to the World Health Assembly. 

20. Dr Khogali, then referred to existing practice in the Region (document 
EM/MTG.WRC.3), pointing out that many of the suggestions contained in the 
Headquarters' document were already being Implemented. 

Discussion 

21. It was remarked that the Headquarters document was not easy to 
understand; it seemed, however, that what . was already being done in the 
Region was perfectly adequate and in keeping with the ideas expressed. Was 
more needed? In response, Dr Khogall indicated that the reason the problem 
had been brought up was that the Member States had never collectively agreed, 
in a formal way, a consolidated programme budget policy. In this Region, 
certain issues had already been discussed and agreed, but the requirement was 
now to consider a policy in a comprehensive way at regional level. WHO would 
not be telling governments what to do, but it was seeking their agreement in 
the Regional Committee concerning the criteria to be applied when allocating 
WHO'S resources at country level. 
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22. It was noted that it would be very valuable for national managers to 
have a clearly defined WWO regional programme budget policy to use for 
planning within the country; it would facilitate cooperation between the 
nationals and WHO- The programme budgeting process would, however, have to be 
kept simple to avoid slowing down implementation. Furthemre, when 
considering audit, would it not be necessary to make a cost-benefit analysis 
if the effectiveness of the policy was to be evaluated? 

23. ~t was emphasized that the idea of a financial audit in programme terms 
would require some study. It had been agreed that the regional directors 
would inform thc Director General which appropriate and interested country in 
their respective regions would be suited to initiate a trial of the process. 
The sort of audit envisaged wuld cover all resources in a country, WHO'S and 
others, and would include a costlbenefit component. It was expected that a 
trial would be initiated in the Eastern Mediterranean Region in 1986. 

24. "Verticality" was discussed by various speakers. It was pointed out that 
movement away from vertical programmes as discussed in the documents refered 
to the situation at the implementation level. The idea was to make more 
efficient use of resources at the periphery of the health services. 
Naturally, in ministries and in WWO Headquarters, there had to be advisers 
who were very knowledgeable about their one or two specialities in order that 
countries and the Organization could obtain the specific advice needed to 
plan and initiate activities. Such experts would naturally have to work 
together to set up a comprehensive plan of action for health. But at the 
level of implementation. it was reasonable to allocate several tasks to one 
person or unit. This was what was meant by integration within primary health 
care, and it took effect at the delivery point. 

111. EIGHTH GENERAL PROGRAMME OF WORK 
(Document C P C ~ ~ / W P / ~ )  

25.  he programmes of work were a constitutional requirement and the Eighth 
General Programme of Work was the second of three such programmes directly 
aimed at the goal of Health for All by the Year 2000; it covered the period 
1990-1995. It had been decided that it would closely resemble the Seventh. 
taking a further step towards implementation of the strategies. The emphasis 
was to be on the systematic build up of national health systems based on 
primary health care, and on appropriate applied science and technology for 
use in such systems. There were to be but few changes in the classified list 
of programmes originally developed for the Seventh Programme of Work. 
However, for the first the, the approaches to the goal were to be defined 
for the global, the regional and the country levels individually. The 
regional input would be based on discussions held with the Member States 
during the second round of Joint covernrnent/~~~ Programme Review Missions 
soon to be completed, and the report would be discussed by the Regional 
Committee in 1986. 

Discuss ion 

26. It was pointed out that, at the end of the Eighth General Programme of 
Work, WHO would only be five years away from the year 2000; there wuld be 
little room for manoevring at that stage. A factor that would be difficult to 
judge at the present time was how well countries would have reached the 



targets mentioned in the Seventh General Programme of Work, since this would 
determine the actions to be taken during the gighth. A reasonable estimate, 
however, was that the poor managerial systems in Member States, the weak 
involvement of communities and the inefficient use of resources would be the 
major problems to be tackled. These were the areas that the Eighth General 
Programme of Work would have to emphasize. Firstly, since all steps in 
developing the health systems required "managementw, this topic would have to 
be given the highest priority. In this context, the establishment of a post 
of a health manager in one Member State was an interesting development and 
the results would have to be followed up. Secondly, since the community was a 
key element in achieving the goal, there would have to be proper two-way 
communication between the recipients or users of health care and the 
providers. The community was also the level at which programme elements, 
including research and development, would have to be aimed and for which they 
would have to be appropriately constructed . The Eighth General Programme of 

Work dealt with general approaches; the details would have to be developed in 
the medium-term programme, which specified "activitiesw. These would then 
form the basis for developing the biennial programme budgets. 

27. ~t was commented that the discussion on the topic had been rather 
organization-centred: it was necessary to consider how such ideas linked up 
with and respected the views and plans of governments. WHO'S larcjetu dr~d aims 
must be seen in terms not of "country levelw but of individual countries. 
Furthermore, it was necessary to recognize that, if WHO put forward its ideas 
insensitively, it would generate resentment rather than cooperation. 

IV. STRENGTHENING THE ROLE OF THE WRC AT COUNTRY LEVEL 
(Documents EM/Rcc~/~ & RCC extract) 

28. In commenting on the points raised in the working paper, Dr A. Khogali 
pointed out that the working group had not considered it proper to recommend 
professional-grade administrative support for the WRC, since this would 
reduce the country allocation in an unacceptable way; there would also be 
difficulties with recruitment. The working paper had been submitted by the 
Regional Director to the Regional Consultative Committee at its March 1985 
meeting. 1t approved of the general trend and added two suggestions Eor 
onward transmission to WRCs and to the Regional Committee. The first was that 
qovernments should identify a senior national. for example at the level of 
director-general, to serve as a direct link between the WRC and the 
government and to whom the WRC would relate for solving problems and 
obtaining follow-up. This would be, it was felt, more effective than working 
through a "depdrtment of International health". Whether additional 
renumeration would be necessary would be determined in each individual case. 
The second suggestion related to the administrative support; it was suggested 
that qovernments might be approached, asking them to nominate nationals of 
good calibre who would satisfy the criteria for an administrative assistant 
post to serve with the WRC on a secondment basis. Such a national, knowing 
the local administrative practices, could facilitate the work of the WRC 
markedly. Again, the mode of renumeration would have to be considered I n  each 
case. 



29. The Regional Director reminded the WCs that WHO used a decentralized 
approach to help Member States, and the final level of decentralization was 
the WRC. H i s  role was critical. 

Cost effectiveness of WRCJ ' Offices 

30. It was pointed out that Member States, knowing that the WRC1s Office was 
charged to their country allocation, did seriously consider the value to them 
of having a WRC. The WRC could not assume a purely passive role. He had to 
have the qualltles of leadersnlp, assuming, as the occaslon warranted, the 
role of a liaison officer, an ambassador, an expert, an adviser - all in a 
tactful manner. In this way he would be recognized as being an essential 
partner at country level in almost evsrythlng. The effectiveness of the WRC 
depended on his personal qualities and on how well he could make and maintain 
contact at all levels, both formal and informal. In an attempt to reduce the 
cost of new WRCVs offices, some Member States had already been asked to 
provide staff, as commented above, on a secondment basis. In such cases, wio 
would not necessarily be paying the whole salary. Another means of keeping 
down costs was to have, for example, typing done on a part-time or piece-work 
basts- Knpfng d m  the number of employees kept down the costs and the 
administrative burden. However, it had also to be borne in mind that WNO was 
already keeping down its expenditure on WEZCs' Offices in the Region; this 
could be seen by comparing the costs of WRCs' offices with those of 
equivalent offlces of other uN agencies. It was essential not to keep down 
costs to the extent that this would affect the usefulness of the office, The 
important th ing  was for the coun t ry  to r e c o g n i z e  that the cost was more than 
offset by the technical and other inputs provided. Indeed, it was more 
important to improve the reputation of the office, primarily built on 
technical expertise, than to save for the sake of saving. Emphasis had been 
laid on the team approach; what would happen to the team if, at the same 
tlrne, the number of staff assigned to the country was being cut? Perhaps the 
use of nationals on projects might help to build up a "teama while still 
allowing WHO to reduce the number of its own long-term staff. 

Team approach 

31. It was stated that an important reason for the introduction of the 
concept of teamwork was to nave Detter utilization of staff. For example, a 
person who would normally be under-utilized on a specific project during 
parts of a year could in future help with others. 

32. Thus, with the team approach, field staff, being no longer assigned to a 
specific project, would truly be available for various types of field work. 
Furthermore, in the past, they had often been at the mercy of the national 
dlreCtOr of their project, and this gave rise to conflicting loyalties; in 
future their loyalty would be to the WRC. Nevertheless, a necessary condition 
for a team approach by WHO was that the country would already have to be 
trying to implement the concept QE integrated services, or there would be a 
mismatch. It was then commented that, though much had been said in the report 
about the team approach, nothing had been said about space constraints; a 
team needed space in which to work, and space was usually at a premium. 



Nationals working under the NRC 

33. It was made clear in the discussion that some WRCs had reservations 
about the suggestion made by the Regional Consultative Committee regarding 
assigning nationals to work under the WRC. This might work, it was felt, with 
assignment to a project, but could seriously compromise "conf identialityw in 
the WRCfs office. In any event, nationals serving as staff under the WRC 
would probably not be so loyal to WHO. Indeed, it was suggested that 
assignment of nationals could give rise to many types of local pressures. For 
example, since UNICEF paid such persons high salaries, YHO would be under 
pressure to pay the same. rarely possible- Certainly. experience with 
nationals in the WRC's oEfice had shown that personal and political pressures 
did arise that made life difficult. 

34. ~ndeed, the question was asked: why does a WRC need nationals on his 
team? Since WHO supported nationals running their own activities, what was to 
be gained by employing a national to Support a national? It was also 
commented that locally recruited staff need not only be nationals: for 
example, an expatriate might make a more useful secretary, with less conflict 
of loyalties. Furthermore, in many countries, there were no suitable 
nationals available; even the governments had to make use of expatriates. 
Could they be used instead of nationals? The Regional Director suggested 
that thought might also be given to taaking use of UN Volunteers. 

35. Thc Director, P r o g r m e  Management, expressed surprisc at the general 
reluctance shown by WRCs to have administrative assistants who were 
nationals. He suggested that, bearing in mind the stage of open dialogue that 
had been reached with Member States, confidentiality would surely not present 
a major problem. 

Training of WRCs 

36. The WHO Manual (1.2.250) made mention of the need for a WRC to attend an 
initial orientation course, regular formal courses and to receive in-service 
training. Care should be taken to see that this idea was followed up. It was 
emphasized, however, that learning by doing was more effective as regards 
improving management skills; a management consultant visiting a WRC s office 
and undertaking on-the-spot training might provide more use€ ul help than a 
course. In particular, care had to be taken when recruiting people for the 
proposed team to ensure that management and other necessary skills were 
specified in the job description. Furthermore, thought should also be given 
to providing training for locally recruited staff . The present situation was 
that all WRCs in the Region had had management training, and they could 
provide some degree of training for the nationals. 

Need for generalists 

37. It was the belief now, in WHO, that the persons in the field should, in 
addition to being trained in selected aspects of management, cover whole 
areas of interest, for example all disease prevention and control. Thus, with 
very few support staff on the spot, the WRC could still cover a broad field. 
The team would, of course, rely on the Regional Office, and through them on 
Headquarters, to provide detailed informat ion on a specific topic. This back 
up was vital. 



V i s i  ts bg R e g f  onal Office staff 

38. It was emphasized that the WRC was often more usefully supported by 
visits of Regional office staff than by those of short-term consultants. 
Staff visltirrq stlould include administrative staff, for example the Budget 
and Finance Officer. This view received much support. 

Long- term country programmes 

39. The need to undertake reviews of individual long-term programmes at 
country level was stressed, closing down those where the government had shown 
no willingness to appoint a national counterpart, and where Lhe WHO expert 
had been doing the government's work, sometimes for years. Indeed it might be 
helpEul if the WRC were to make use of nationals to help review such 
"isolatedw programmes. the aim being to phase them out. 

Regional corn1 ttee reso lu t ions  

40. 1t had been noted that frequently no action was taken on Regional 
committee resolutions at country level, for various reasons. Follow-up was 
needed, from the Regional Office and by the WRC, if national action was to be 
taken in time to repnrt hack some result to the following Regional Committee. 
The Regional Director pointed out that he had written to all governments to 
ask what had been done in support of the 1984 Regional Committee resolutions, 
and the Regional Consultative Committee had asked to have the responses 
gathered Into one docmerit for discussion before onward transmittal to the 
Regional committee in 1985. 

admi ni s trative load i n  the WRC' s off ice: space considerations 

41. several speakers stated that the administrative load in the WRCs Office 
was very great. The time spent by the WRC on technical matters was severely 
llmiteQ Unless rhere was someone to assist with administrative chores. If the 
WRC was to make use of his team for part of these, the field work would not 
get done, and the latter was the more important. Indeed, it could be argued 
that there was a need for a professional administrative officer in countries 
in which WHO had a large programme. It was also suggested that WRC could save 
time and have better access to data (staff, inventories, publications and 
documents) if the office had a small computer. In a11 such discussions, it 
was stated, the problem ot space could not be ignored; tnere had been talk of 
setting up libraries in WRCs offices, providing assistants, making a team 
etc., all of which would require an increase in office space. 

V. COURSES FOR SENIOR NATIONAL HFiALTft OFFICIALS 
(Document m/RCC3/6 & BCC extract) 

42. Dr O.I.H. Omer. Director, Health Manpower Development, introduced the 
documents on orientation courses for senior national health officials. The 
courses. I t  was pointed out. were designed to include what was now being 
termed "leadership" training. The Regional consultative Committee had studied 
the Regional Office proposals, and had modified these by suggesting that 
there be two courses: a short problem-oriented course for very senior 
oEficials (not limited to those from ministries of health), and another 
course for less senior nationals who were involved with day-to-day management 
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of health related activities. It was suggested that universities and 
management institutes in Member States could assist WHO with the latter 
courses. A course for top managers was being finalized. 

Discuss ion 

43. The Regional Director stated that the senior officials referred to were 
ministers and under-secretaries; the aim was to enable them to understand 
WHO, and to recognize it as a partner. It was clear that these persons would 
not be briefed at the country level, but would be invited to the Regional 
Office or to Headquarters for appropriately high-level briefing - otherwise 
they would scarcely be in a position to accept an invitation. The course for 
the "working-level" managers would, however, be run in the countries by the 
countries, with a WHO input. 

44. On the subject of leadership, it was commented that there were many ways 
of introducing such an element. For existing managers, leadershlp training 
would incorporate a large element of reorientation. However, it was felt to 
be particularly Important to promote such training for the coming 
generations of managers, identifying those persons with appropriate 
qualities, and possibly utilizing YHO EeLlowshfp funds to support a special 
programme. The candidates selected could, perhaps, spend some time in WHO as 
associate experts, learning about it "from the inside". They would return 
home and form a cadre from which future leaders could be drawn. From WHO'S 
point of view, they would also form a resource from which future WRCs could 
be drawn. 

VI. MANAGERIAL PROCESS FOR NATIONAL HEALTH DEVELOPMENT 

45. Dr O.I.H. mer, Director, Health Manpower Development, fntroduced the 
paper. It was stated that there was a proven shortage of managers in the 
Region and that Member States had asked the Regional Director to provide 
intensive training in the managerial process for national health development 
to a selected group of persons, who would, in turn, run national courses and 
build up a critical mass of managers in their countries. Three inter-country 
courses had been held, and these had been followed by five national courses, 
with a further nine planned. Each of these national courses had a substantial 
WHO input. 

46. As part of the process, three Member States requesting help to specify 
national strategies for health for all had been given assistance. TWO of 
these and three others had been assisted setting up national health 
development plans; one other would be host to a WHO mission shortly. 

47. Looking into the future, the real thrust would have to aim at including 
the managerial process in the curriculum of lnerllcal schools and tralnlng 
institutes for medical personnel. Such efforts were just commencing: it was 
envisaged that a WHO Collaborating Centre would be established in Jordan. 

48. Training in various aspects of the managerial process had also been 
given to nationals and WHO staff in suitable centres abroad. 
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Discussion 

49. The importance of the managerial process for national health development 
was stressed, especially the element that promoted intersectoral 
collaboration. Following the experience gained of inter-country and national 
meetings, views were sought on the best method of transmitting the 
information, e.9. was it by workshops, by national meetings with the WRC 
attending. or? Above all, what kind of follow-up would be needed? ~n 
passing, it was remarked that it had become clear that medical people needed 
management training as a part of their regular training. However, it was 
pointed out that the important step in promoting the managerial process was 
not to trafn, but to ensure that the process was being introduced into the 
government system, in all its aspects (e. g.  planning, determining priorities, 
programming, budgeting, monitoring and evaluation). Otherwise the trainees 
would only he attending a theoretical exercise,  and would not be able to use 
their knowledge - the training would have been wasted. It was suggested that 
the WRC should try to sit together with the top people in the ministry of 
health, informally explaining the managerial process and the need to start 
introducing It, Once introduced, training would assume a practical relevance. 
In considering the timing of management workshops, it was pointed out that 
they should be held just before a country was about to embark on the 
preparation of a new health development plan. Tn this way, what had Lea11 
learnt on a course could be put to good use before it was forgotten. This 
pattern had already been followed in three Member States, and the value of 
the course had been greatly enhanced thereby. It was suggested that there was 
a need for more than one WHO Collaborating Centre in the Region. The idea, it 
was felt, deserved support, because each centre would have a slightly 
different approach, and they and WHO could learn from one another. 

VII. JOINT GOVERNMENT/WHO PROGRAMME REVIEW MISSIONS, AND THE ROLE OF WRCs 
(Document EM/MTG.WRC.3)* 

50. Dr A. Deria presented the document on "The role of WRCs in preparing the 
documentation for Joint Government/WHO Progrme Review  mission^.^ It was 
suggested that a particular emphasis in making preparations for a Mission 
should be laid on having OH0 staff serving a t  the country level prepare 
briefing reports in advance: these should be very short (i.e. in note form), 
as objective as possible, and should only raise important issues. Such 
reports should include an estimate of the government's commitment, should 
comment on the existence (or otherwise) of a national counterpart, and should 
indicate when the government could be expected to take over the activity. The 
notes should be prepared in cooperation with the national counterpart, if 
any, and they should be made available to both the national and the WHO 
teams. This would ensure that there would be a common basis for discussion. 

Discussion 

52. It was suggested that decisions taken at a World Health Assembly seemed 
far away at country level; those taken by the Regional Committee less so. But 
it was during Joint Programme Review nissions that the goal of Health for All 
and the concepts of primary health care assumed a real "immediacyu and 
relevance to a Member State. The Missions were certainly proving to be very 
useful for translating WHO policies into action at the country level. 
However, all national counterparts needed to be involved in the Missions, not 

* Role of WRCs in preparing documentation for programme review missions, 
EM/MTC.WRC.~ (two documents were inadvertently given the same number). 
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just those from the ministry oE health. Even if some had not been active, 
they would thereby be forced to take an interest, express their views and 
become committed. Furthermore, there had at times been a more positive 
response from representatives of ministries other than those of the ministry 
of health (e.9. a state planning committee or ministry of finance). Indeed, 
it had been found valuable to invite nationals from other sectors to attend 
whenever they had not already been included in the national team by the 
ministry of health- 

Advance b r i e f i n g  

52. 1t was suggested that, whenever the WRC was able to hold a meeting in 
advance of a Joint Programme Review Mission to brief staff and to request 
their inputs, appropriate nationals should be asked to join in. Indeed, it 
had been noticed that. where there was a WRC, littlc time was required to 
explain to the government the policies and procedures of WHO as a preliminary 
to the work of the Mission. 

53. It was noted that, in some cases, when short-term consultants had been 
involved in the Missions, they had been inadequately briefed about the latest 
WHO policies, for example the managerial process and its relevance to 
national programmes. This had caused some confusion when they had put forward 
proposals that reflected out-of-date thinking. It was suggested that 
consultants should be properly briefed in advance. 

54. Some comments were made regarding the need to preserve continuity by 
ensuring that at least one staff member who had been on the previous Mission 
should attend the following one. Nevertheless, while it was agreed that this 
was preferable ,  it w a s  not Felt to be essential, since the preceding report 
could be studied and, in any case, an advance briefing was held in the 
RegfOnal Office. Furthermore, by rotating staff, a greater number were able 
to learn about the different countries. It was emphasized that the Missions 
were also part of a learning process for WHO staff, not just for the 
nationals. It was pointed out that it was important for all members of the 
Mission to be aware of the plans, not only of the health sector itself, but 
of all government and other sectors that had a health-related function. 

rnvol vemen t of nationals 

55. It was recalled that the WRC acted as the leader of the Joint Programme 
Review Mission (one task of which was to support the WRC), taking stock of 
achievements and reprogramming as necessary. In particular, it provided a 
mechanism to phase out those programmes that had outlived their usefulness or 
that did not truly have the support of the government. Thus a vital role of 
the WRC was, jointly with the government, to review, on an ongoing basis, the 
collaborative programme. One way of undertaking this was to establish with 
the nationals an intersectoral mechanism to implement the activities that had 
been agreed upon. Indeed, it had proved valuable for the WRC to keep the 
national core-group together after the Mission, holding an informal meeting 
every few months; it had improved follow-up markedly. The idea of reviews 
carried out at regular intervals by the national teams working with the WRC 
between meetings of the full joint review teams was felt to be good, as such 
reviews benefitted both the country and WHO. lChe Regional Director commented 
that it might be an interesting idea to have, in addition to the full review 
mission every two years, a review by the national team plus the WRC in the 
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intervening years. The Director, Programme Management, considered that the 
involvement of appropriate nationals in the review of activities at country 
level also had the advantage that the relevance of the activities and their 
placement within the national health plan could be properly specified. This 
could be used as part of the preparation for the next Mission. Indeed, the 
nationals should take the lead, treating the WRC and other w0 staff as their 
counterparts - a more healthy view of WHO'S future cooperation with Member 
States. 

56. It  was suggested that, essentially, the Misstons comprise two parts, 
programming and budgeting, and it was asked if it would not be better if the 
latter, the allocation of funds, was done at the Regional Office, and not 
during the Mission to avoid the government's seeing WHO'S help solely in 
terms of money. This point was felt to be of psychological importance. 
However, the view that the budgeting process was an important elel~ient of the 
managerial process for national health development and had an important 
didactic function at country level was accepted. It was also better, it was 
stated, for the government to understand the whole picture, since WHO was 
emphasizing "partnershipw. 

VIII. EVALUATION OF THE STRATEGIES FUK ~ t r ~ / 2 0 0 0  

57. Dr E. Hammoud, Regional Adviser, Health Situation and Trend Assessment, 
gave an overview of the preparation of the report on the evaluation of the 
strategies for HFA/2000 at the country. regional. and global levels. It was 
pointed out that, although all country reports should have been in by 
March 1985, three Member States had not submitted any information; of these, 
two had mcs. In general, it was felt that i t  would have been helpful had the 
WRC scanned the reports submitted by the countries before they were 
transmitted to the Regional Office. It would have enabled them to clear up 
some misunderstandings and inconsistencies. saving time and avoiding 
unnecessary deficiencies. The reports should, in any case, have been formally 
submitted through the 'WRC; informal submission had caused reports to be 
overlooked or mislaid in some cases. In summary, follow-up by the WRC would 
have avoided many problems. 

Discussfon 

58. 1t was emphasized that the information that had been or was being 
gathered and submitted for the evaluation report was material needed by the 
governments for their five-year health development plans, for up-dating their 
llsts of priorities, and so on. Nevertheless, In the responses maUe by the 
WRCS, a certain inertia on the part of the countries became evident, 
suggesting that the countries had not really come to see the evaluation 
process as an integral part of the managerial process for national health 
development . 

1X.  THIRTY-SECOND SESSION OF THE REGIONAL COMMITTEE 

59. The Regional Director provided YRCs with preliminary information about 
matters to be included on the agenda of the Thirty-second Session of the 
Regional Committee. In particular, the need to increase applied health 
research in the Region was particularly emphasized; WRCs were asked to 
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stimulate formulation of reseach protocols that could be nr~hmitted for 
funding. In this context, it was hoped to increase the interaction with 
universities in the various countries. 

X.  INTERSECTORAL COLLABORATION IN HEALTH DEVELOPMENT 
(Working paper ~/~~31/Tech.Disc.l; resolution EM/RC~~A/R.~) 

60. Dr D.R. Billington, Regional Adviser, Educational Development and 
Support, introduced the background paper and the Regional Cormnittee 
resolution dealing with intersectoral collaboration. 

Discussion 

Cooperation between agencies 

61. ~ollaboration with certain bodies, for example UNICEF. had been found to 
be very problematical if they adopted too competitive an attitude in their 
work. The Regional Director, however, pointed out that each agency had its 
own needs and mode of working, and WHO had to respect them. For example, 
UNICEF had to show results and make propaganda to get funds. Sometimes its 
claims regarding results were somewhat exaggerated, and care had to be taken 
before accepting all their data, for example the "before and aftera infant 
mortality figures, in order to ensure that the picture presented was not too 
distorted - in particular if it reflected adversely o n  the efforts of wo. 
Nevertneless, It was lmportant to learn to cooperate wlth UNICEF and not to 
enter into competition with it. At both the Headquarters level and in the 
Regional Office, relations with UNICEF were good. It had to be remembered 
that WHO had a wider  role in Member States than just providing funds; it had 
to assist Member States to define their priority health programmes, and it 
had to help them to seek external funding for those portions that could not 
be funded internally. It was a major part of WHO'S task to see that the 
maximum number of  priority programmes received funding, and this included 
seeking funds outside WHO. UNICEF, UNFPA, bilaterals and others often had 
funds that were "looking for a programmew, and it was essential to make full 
use of such funds. Furthermore, if. for internal reasons, an agency could 
only fund a certain portion of a comprehensive programme, say vaccines and 
the cold chain but not fellowships In an immunization promotion effort, WHO 
could fund the fellowship portion so that the national programme remained 
comprehensive and coherent. 

62. In the past, it had been noted that funds that had been available had 
not, for some reason, been made use of- This should never happen. Every 
effort must be made at the country level to ensure that funds were not lost 
or left idle; this one major aspect of the WRC's task. 

63. It had been agreed that, in each country, there was to be a person 
responsible for coordinat ing the work of the various international agencies - 
a Resident Coordinator. and in all countries of the Region, it was the UNDP 
Resident Representative that had been made the Resident Coordinator. As this 
person had as his national *counterpartw the national central planning 
organization (e.g. a ministry of planning or similar), while WHO worked 
through the ministry of health, this had lead to confusion and tensions in 
some countries: it was felt to be important that the role of the Resident 
Coordinator vis---vis WHO in health matters was clearly delimited. Indeed. it 
was asked. is not coordination the government's task? The Regional Director 
pointed out that it was indeed the ministry of health's t a s k  to coordinate 
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external "health" inputs to the country: nevertneless, there was also a need 
for UN organizations to coordinate among themselves. Referring to the reports 
that the WRCs had submitted to the Regional Office regarding their 
experiences with the new post of Resident Coordinator, he stated that he was 
aware that an analysis of the responses had given a very negative picture 
(e.g.: nothing practical was happening; some Coordinators tried to ursurp the 
roles of the representatives of the various agencies; some requested copies 
of all cdmmunications relating to the country from all tne agencies; some 
claimed that they were to act as finance officer for all activities in which 
WHO was involved, etc. 1. It was always to be borne in mind that the role of 
WHO was based on its constitutional responsibilities. and the other UN 
representatives and the Resident Coordinator had to accept these. 1f WHQ 
wished to collaborate in some way with another UN organization at country 
level, then it should be done through the Resident Coordinator, provided his 
efforts were helpful. However, WHO'S work with a ministry or sector was not 
done through any third party. Subsequently, there was general agreement that 
WHO should itself issue WRCs with clear instructions on the modes and limits 
of collaboration. 

Intersectoral collaboration 

64. It was stated that the effect of coordination was or should be to make 
better use of national resources: for example, competition between the health 
sector and social security in providing services could actually reduce what 
was available nation-wide. Nevertheless. a specific sectar had tn he assigned 
the formal responsibility for a specific area, since without designation of 
responsibility, experience had shown that no action would be taken. An 
example was seen with nutrition, for which, in one country, the 
responsibility had been moved from ministry to ministry, witn no result. one 
difficulty faced with intersectoral collaboration was that, many senior 
nationals felt that they were being required to surrender "territory" in 
their spheres of competence, not an easy thing to accept: impl~mentatlnn oF 
collaboration greatly depended on the personalities of the individuals 
concerned. 

65. It was stated that attempts to promote community participation on health 
matters at community level had shown that the initial response of the public 
was to make demands, especially for *high-technologyw. However, with patience 
and "learning by discussingw, t h e i r  genuine interest caused them to become 
more realistic and to relate their thinking to normal family health matters, 
such as cleanliness, healthy life styles. immunization, etc. 

XI. ADMINISTRATIVE MATTERS 

6 6 .  Mr K. Supthut, Director, Support Programme, gave an overview of 
administrative matters that affected WRCs in particular, A plea was made for 
prompt and accurate responses to surveys, since these affected both WHO 
allowances and the allowances in the ON system as a whole. It was pointed out 
that the Support Programme operated under many "constraintsw, derivlng from 
World Health Assembly resolutions, approved rules and procedures, and from 
the UN common system. Thus the wRCs were asked to show understanding when 
occasionally the system was more complex than appeared necessary: they should 
feel sure that the support staff did not invent complexity for its own sake. 
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67. Thc administrative procedures relating to staff were a pa~tlcularly 
important feature of a WRC's work, since the Organization's greatest 
investment was in its staff, and smooth and responsible relations with the 
staff would fmprove its effectiveness. In particular, appraisal reports had 
to be filled in conscientiously. 

68. WRCs were asked to keep their eyes on vacancy announcements and to 
inform Personnel, confidentially. should they be aware of a suitable 
candidate at country level. It was important to recruit the best possible 
staff for the organization, and a recommendation from a WRC was of great 
value. It would widen WHO'S recruitment base - of great importance to the 
Organization. 

Budget 

69. It had been agreed that WRCs would receive twice each year a statement 
showing the level of implementation of the collaborative programme and the 
funds still available and committed. However, this idea was never 
implemented. It was important that the Regional Office assist the W C  in this 
way to enable him to respond when the government wished to know what funds 
were available for reprogramming etc. However, it was asked whether the 
government could be informed. In response, the Regional Director emphasized 
that, in the Region, there was a frank exchange of information with 
governments. It did no harm if they knew the budgetary status - as long as it 
was quite clear to all parties that the funds did not belong to any 
particular country and could only be reprogrammed in cooperation with the 
Regional Programme Committee to support national priority programmes that are 
in keeping with WHO approved strategies. Nevertheless, the financial 
statements would have to be treated with caution. Apart from needing a 10% 
margin to allow for differences between estimates and actual charges, care 
had to be taken to avoid the statement being used merely to enable countries 
to use up funds rather than as a means by which appropriate priority 
activities could receive support The statements themselves would be 
available as s w n  as the computerized budgetting system at the Regional 
Off ice is operational. 

supplies 

70. It was commented that difficulties had been occasioned when ordering 
supplies through Headquarters, since it did not always take the servicing 
situation and the political realities in a country into accourrl. For example, 
if the engineers due to install a new generator are not welcome, money will 
have been wasted. The Regional Director reminded WRCs that it was one of 
their tasks to explain to governments that the allocation for supplies must 
not exceed a limited percentage of the country allocation. 

General administrative matters 

71. It was pointed out that it was a necessary part of WHO'S procedures to 
have formal letters of invitation to meetings sent out in good time, with 
relevant details that the participants require attached. Thus preparation 
time must take translation and other needs into account. The next step is to 
ask WRCs to follow up. Telexes should be the last resort. 
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72. lt was suggested that, to help reduce the number of pending Items In 
countries without a WRC, Regional Advisers visitillg such countries should 
take with them the appropriate details and, at the end of their visit, stay 
on to settle as many of them as possible. In countries with a WRC. a monthly 
list of pending items would help him and the Regional Office to keep up to 
date - the countries also. 

73. Other discussion centred on appraisal reports, and the possibility of 
providing a check-list of factors to be considered, and on flexibility in 
handling imprest accounts, for example whether, due to absence from the duty 
station. a WRC could make a cumulated return coverinq two months. With reqard 
to the latter, it was pointed out that there was considerable flexibility; 
however, arrangements to suit a particular country, where the needs clearly 
deviated from the norm, had to be agreed with the Director, Support 
Programme, in aavance, with a note for the record on the file. xt was polnted 
out that one of the reasons for holding an annual gathering of WRCs at the 
Regional Office was to facilitate the making of just such special 
arrangements in person with the Regional Office staff concerned. 

74. The date oE the WRCs meeting was discussed at length. The concensus was 
that the period end-June to mid-July was acceptable; however, WRCs were asked 
to transmit their views in writing to the Director, Health Manpower 
Development. 

XII. OTHER BUSINESS 

Discuss ion 

A t  tendance a t  m e  ti ngs 

7 5 .  The advance notice of mnatlngs had been greatly welcomed. as it gave 
time to make the many arrangements needed before a participant could be sent. 
It was felt that it might be helpful if a similar advance list could be 
organized for courses to which nationals of the Region were going to be 
Invited. Tne Regional Dlrector responded In the affirmative to two questions: 
(i) should governments nominate participants as quickly as possible after 
receiving the list of meetings, and (ii) could a government suggest a 
participant to attend. at its expense, national meetings of another country. 
It was then noted that WHO field staff were also being enabled to attend 
workshops and similar meetings as part of in-service training. 

76. It was remarked that requests had been recelved [emanating from HQ: 
Editor's note] asking for nominations at very short notice to attend meetings 
and, often, the notice was too short for the government to take action. 
Subsequently, a reminder w a s  received, well beyond the deadline set, asking 
what had happened to the nominations. Such occurrences were very embarrassing 
at country level, as it looked as if YHO deadlines were meaningless. The 
Regional Director requested that this point be noted and that follow-up 
action be initiated within the organization, Since WHO had to learn from its 
own mistakes. It was certainly very awkward to ask countries to give WHO 
adequate advance warning of their needs if WHO did not practice what it 
preached- 
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77. The Director, Programme Management, pointed out that it was a prime role 
of the W C ,  when an executive summary and recommendations arrive, to contact 
appropriate senior officials of the ministry of health in order to discuss 
what steps should be taken to reserve funds, identify the nationals that will 
be implementing the recormnendations; the government can certainly make a 
commitrncnt for positive action at th i s  stage, before the full repor1 is 
received. During the discussion it transpired that most WRCs had found that 
the executive summary was a very effective mode of initiating action if 
backed by the WRC, though it was noted that an effort should be made to make 
them clear and interesting. The question of follow-up was a difficult one; 
even with a final discussion with ministry officials before a consultant 
leaves, there is a danger that more pressing issues come up that push 
implementation into the background. However, follow-up on the implementation 
of recommendations was an important managerial task, with feedback for the 
Regional Office being provided by the WRC. 

Short-term consultants 

78. It was stressed that short-term consultants (STCs) need to come to the 
country properly briefed, with clear and meaningful terms of rererence. There 
have been cases where an STC has come, even after Resional Office briefinq, 
not knowing what to do. Time was then spent, or rather wasted, with the WRC 
trying to discover the purpose of the visit. Furthermore. it is essential to 
ensure that the STC's visit is long enough to do meaningful work, otherwise 
the mission becomes a touristic trip rather than a mission. In this context, 
it was remarked that there were two kinds of STC, the "two-week mann and the 
"several month man". The former makes preliminary determinations or follows 
up an activity ; the government then considers the recommendat ions and decides 
action and priorities. The latter comes to help set up an activity; hence, to 
be useful, he has to work with a national counterpart. for experience has 
shown that otherwise the activity will die on the consultant's departure. 
Indeed, it might be necessary to be firm with governments, refusing to send a 
consultant until the counterpart had been named and was available. In 
general, It was Pelt that, unless a government was genulnely prepared to 
undertake something, the money spent on an STC was wasted. The Regional 
Director supported these views and pointed out that the nomination of a 
counterpart would be evidence that the government was truly tnterested in the 
activity; subsequently, the counterpart would also serve as the focal point 
for followup. 

79. only recognized experts were chosen as STCs, but they need also to have 
experience of similar count r fes or situations, otherwise their usefulness 
during a stay of one or a few weeks was very limited. It had proved to be 
very valuable to have an STC. with the WRC i n  attendance, meet with the 
appropriate ministry officials at the end of the mission, with a copy of the 
draft report in hand, to discuss the recommendations - especially those that 
involve allocation of new funds and reprogramming. In this context, it was 
suggested that, where posslble, a11 major consultantships to a country be 
arranged to fall in the first year of a biennium, so that any necessary 
reprogrmlnq could be taken into account in good time, Eor example during 
the course of a Joint Programme Review Mission, 
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Teacher trai ninq 

80. The ~irector, Programme Management, reminded the meeting that often, in 
the past, teachers had been trained and had then returned to an educational 
system that did not match the pattern required for primary health care. SO 
their new knowledge was applied to the old, incorrect system of teaching, and 
nothins was clained. The will must be there, in the countries, to re-orient 
the educational system before teacher training is started. This requires not 
only a government commitment, but government action. 

Trai ninq 

81. The Regional Director pointed out that training nationals in their own 
country in a relevant fashion had been shown to be of more value to the 
country than sendins one person abroad on a fellowship. Furthermore. training 
a counterpart on-the-job was perhaps the most useful training of all. 

Fellowships 

82. It had been noticed that it was not necessarily the ministry of health 
that had the last word on nominating candidates for fellowships. Frequently 
nominations were vetted at other or higher levels in government and came back 
with names exchanged. This was one reason why it was not always the most 
appropriate person that was finally put forward. This situation also applied 
to participation at meetings. 

83. It was stated that the Regional Office does need to receive fellowship 
applications in good time. To assist, the latest edition of the Directory of 
Health Personnel Education, had been distributed at the end of 1984. Often, 
however, applications that had been sent to the Regional Office had not been 
properly completed, and had to be returned. It would save time if the WRCs 
would check fellowship applications and, where necessary, help the countries 
to complete them properly. 

84. In answer to the question: Would a fellowship awarded in the national's 
own country be considered as a 'local costu in the budget breakdown for a 
Member State, the Director, Support Programme explained that the local cost 
component had been introduced to cover programme costs that should in the 
ideal situation have been provided by the government, e. g. secretaries, 
dr fvers, even hOUSlng. Because "nealtn" In many countries was not a priority 
area as far as national budgets went, WHO had agreed to help ministries of 
health to cover such costs to a certain extent. Fellowships would not, 
however, be considered as a local cast. and there would be no difficulty in 
providing appropriate funds for "localw fellowships as long as they satisfied 
the WHO criteria for fellowships in general. 

Workshops 

85. It was recommended that, as soon as the report of a workshop was issued, 
participants s h n r ~ l d  he contacted personally, in order to follm up on 
implementation of the recommendations made during the workshop and showing 
interest by asking them to keep in touch with the Regional Office and/or the 
WRc. Experience had shown that they welcomed this. 
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Cost of missions and country reviews 

86. It was stated that few realized that the cost of a mission, be it a 
Joint Programme Review Mis~ion or a review of a avertical" country programme, 
could be as high as US$60 000. It had, however, to be remembered that the 
missions were technical evaluations at country level, and decisions regarding 
changing or cancelling technical programmes could not meaningfully be taken 
without on-thc-spot review. Furthermore, the number uf "full-scale" misslons 
was strictly limited; while the first in-depth review of a specific set of 
related activities at country level involved experts from the Regional Off ice 
and elsewhere, such an exercise was undertaken only once in any given 
country. It was the nationals, with the help of the YRC, that undertook the 
subsequent up-dating reviews. The in-depth reviews were among the most 
cost-effective tools that were available to the Regional office for planning 
programmes such as those for immunizat lurr . The Regional ulrector recommended 
studying, for the vertical programmes, how it might be possible to make more 
use of nationals from the universities on the team doing a review. This would 
have the advantages that fewer Regional Off ice staff would need to be sent, 
and the nationals on the project would not be "reviewing themselvesw. Some 
form of renumeration could be worked out. 

0 7 .  1 t  was painted  out Lhat the difference between in-depth reviews and 
Joint Programme Review Missions was that the former concentrated on technical 
implementation and. where necessary, reprogramming; the latter were 
management/planning/budgetinq exercises undertaken with the country. The idea 
of inviting one senior national to attend the in-depth reviews of country 
programmes was felt to be worthy of serious consideration, since the presence 
of a senior national might provide an element of national commitment that 
mlght be useful. 

XIII. CLOSING SESSION 

88. The Regional Director, in his closing remarks, pointed out that the sole 
justification WHO had for employing staff was for them to provide support to 
the Member States. A t  no time should staff take up a paSSlVe attitude, namely 
believing that, as services were available for the asking, it was up to a 
Member State to make use of them or not. Nor must the staff believe that the 
Organization was a "more intelligentw partner, nor that it knew all the 
questions and all the answers: WHO had made its share of mistakes. Some 
countries had been managing their health services perfectly well before WHO 
came along. What had brought problems to Member States was the trend to 
"westernize" medicine. It was thls trend that WHO was now helping to modify. 
A t  no time, with or without the help of WHO, could a developing country reach 
the level of sophisticated health services available in certain advanced 
countries. The infrastrucure was not present, nor could the health services 
reach a level of development that was very different to that: of the other 
services and sectors in that country. For example, if the water supply and 
sanitation situation was inadequate, the health services could never hope to 
cope with the water-borne diseases. soclo-economlc advancement had to go 
hand-in-hand in all sectors; and this required intersectoral collaboration 
and good overall planning. It was now realized in WHO that these were the 
ideas that the organization should have been pushing in the 
nineteen-seventies, but it is easy to be wise in retrospect, It did not hurt 
to let the Member States know that WHO, too, was learning - from them. It was 
necessary to move forward in partnership, step by step. 
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89. In proceeding, it had always to be borne in mind that neither WHO, nor 
any of its staff, could organize and run the health services for a Hember 
State. This was a government's responsibility. It provided the driving force, 
in terms of both manpower and money, WHO'S input was but a miniscule fraction 
of the national. By catalysing the transfer of ideas, of appropriate 
technology and of funds from international and bilateral sources to support 
priority programmes, WHO could help a country to help itself. Furthermore, 
while WHO could provide the impetus for start:ing up a priority 
health-promoting activity, it was the government that had to run it on a 
continuing basis. IE it did not have the funds or the manpower to do this, or 
if it did not consider the activity as having priority, it was better to use 
the Organization's input to support a different activity, one that had a 
greater likelihood of being a long-term success. And in this sense, WHO'S 
task was to strengthen the ministries of health, in management and planning 
terms in particular. 

90. The Regional Director concluded by remarking that if WHO and its staff 
could prove themselves and if Member States had confidence in WHO, they would 
make full use of what it could offer. And it had always to be remembered that 
the face of WHO that a country saw most was the WRC, Clearly, then, the WRC's 
role was crucial. 
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ANNEX I 

PRCG- 

Time; Daily from 09.00 a.m. - 13.00 p.m. with coffee break 11.00 - 11.15 a.m. 

Monday, 24.-Jme 1985 

09.00 - 09.30 a.m. 

Tuesday, 25 June 1985 

09.00 - 10.00 a.m. 

11.00 - 11.15 a.m. 

11.15 - 12.00 noon 

- Introductory remarks by 
Dr Hussein A. Gezairy, Director, 
WHO Eastern Mediterranean Region 

- Coffee break 

- Discussion on developments since last meeting 

- Briefing by the Regional Director on: 
(a) sub-commlrtee A of the 3Lst Session of 
the Regional Committee, October 1984 

( b )  Regional Consultative Committee 
Meetings, October 1984 and March 1985 

(c) 38th World Wealth Assembly 

(d )  Executive Board, 75th and 76th Sessions 

(el Global Programme Committee, 16th and 
17th Sessions 

- Introducing Guidelines and Regional Draft 
Proposals on Programme Budget Policy by 
Dr Khogali/Dr Omer 

- Preparations for Eighth General Programme of 
WOrK by Dr Khogali 

- Strengthening of WRCs' role at country 
].eve1 - Discussion of Working Group proposal 
and RCC recommendations by Dr Khogali 

- Coffee break 

- course for Senior Health Officials at 
national level - D ~ S C U S S ~ O ~  of Working Paper 
and RCC recommendations by Dr mer 
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Tuesday, 25 June 1985 (cont'dl 

12.00 - 13.00 p.m. - Role of WRCs in preparation of documentation 
for Programme Review Missions by Dr Deria 

Wednesday, 26 June 1985 

09.00 - 10.00 a.m. - Evaluation of strategies of HFA/2000 - 
situation and preparation in relation to 
first evaluation report. results of 
evaluation report by Dr Hammoud 

- Provisional Agenda of the Thirty-second 
session of the Regional Cmlttee, 
October 1985 - for information by Dr Gezairy 

- Intersectoral collaboration in Health 
Development (1984 RC Technical Discussions 
Paper): Follow-up reports on activities by 
WRCs in Member states by Dr Billington 

- Coffee break 

- Administrative and financial matters 

- TFmlnq of next URCs' Meeting 
- Closing Session 
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ANNEX I1 

LIST OF PARTICIPANTS 

Dr J.L. Ahtone 
WHO/UNHCR Health Coordinator for Refugees 
f slamabad 
PAKISTAN 

Dr A. m i n i  
WHO Representative and Programme Coordinator 
Moqadishu 
SOMALIA 

Dr Sixte Butera 
WHO Representative and Programme Coordinator 
Dl ibout i 
DJ XBOUTI 

Dr A. Deria 
WHO Representative and Programme Coordinator 
Sana'a 
YEMEN 

Dr Nosrat El Gerbi 
National WHO Representative and Programme Coordinator 
Tr i ~ 0 1  i 
LIBYAN ARAB JAMAHIRIYA 

Dr P.L. Giacometti 
WHO Representative and Programme Coordinator 
Muscat 
OMAN 

Dr 3. Jirous 
WHO Representative and Programme coordinator 
Kabul 
APGHAN ISTAN 

Dr M.J. Khan 
WHO Representative and Programme Coordinator 
Khar t o m  
SUDAN 
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Dr Abbas Mukhtar 
WHO Representative and Programme coordinator 
Aden - 
DEMOCRATIC YEMEN 

Dr A.M. Rahmani 
WHO Representative and Programme Coordinator 
Beirut 
LEBANON 

Dr N. El Tawil 
WHO Senior Malariologist 
Islamabad 
PAKISTAN 

Dr M.A. El Yafi 
WHO Representative and Programme Coordintor 
R'fyadh 
SAUDI ARABIA 

Dr S.A. Zafir 
WHO Representative and Programme coordinator 
Teheran 
ISLAMIC REPUBLIC OF IE3UJ 

WHO REGIONAL OFFICE Dr Hussein A. Gezairy, Regional Director 
Dr A. Khogall, Director, Programme Management 
Mr K. Supthut, Director, Support Progrme 
Dr G. Rifka, Director, Eastern Mediterranean Special 
Programme (Geneva) 

Dr M-H. Wahdan, Director,   is ease Prevention and 
Control 

Dr O.I.H. Orner, Director, Health Manpower Development 
and Acting Director, Health System fnfrastruct~~re 

Dr J. Hashmi, Director, Health Protection and 
Promot ion 

Dr M.I. Sheikh, Chief, Environmental Health Programme 
Dr W.H. Khayat, Manager, Regional Arabic  Programme 
and Pub 1 ica t ions 

Professional staff 
Administrative Assistants 
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INDEX 

INDEXING I S  BY PARAGRAPH NUMBER 
PAPERS PRESENTED AT THE MEETING ARE NOT INDEXED 

d & ~ ~ i ~ ~ i s t r . d t i v e  r1lrlttec.5 66-74 
appraisal reports 67 
attendance a t  meetings (see meetings) 

br ie f ing ,  STCs 53, 78 
budget statements 69 

col laborat ion 
between UN bodies 61 
del ineat ing responsibi 1 i t i e s  61, 63 
WRC's r o l e  63 

C m i t t e e  t o  Review the Role o f  the WRC1s 
Of f ice  1, 28-41 

comnuni t y  involvement 26, 65 
coordination, external  61, 63 

(see also col laborat i on) 
c o s t 4 f f e c t i  veness 

programne reviews 86-87 
use o f  funds 16, 23, 39 
URC ' s O f f  i ces 30 

c r i t e r i a  f o r  a1 locat ion o f  resources 
11-12, 14, 16 

dialogue, two-way, EHRO and governments 
42. 51. 52 

Eighth General Programne o f  Work 25-27 
EMRO (see Regional O f f  i cel  
evaluation o f  st rategies f o r  tiFA/Z000 57-58 
executive swrmaries o f  STCs' reports 77 
external coordination (see coordination, 

external 1 

fel lowships 7, 82-84 
funds, non-use o f  62 

health system infrastructure 13 

implementation delays 62 
in-depth reviews 4 
intersectoral  col laborat ion 60, 64-45 

Joint  Goverrment/WHO P r o g r a m  Review 
Missions .(JPRM) 4, 50-56, 86 

b r i e f i n g  f o r  52-54 
impact o f  51, 55 

Jo in t  G O V e r t m n t M  PrOgranme Heview 
Missions (JPRM) (cont. ) 

information exchange 25 
programne p r i o r i t i e s  12 

leadership courses 42-44 

managerial process 
courses 42-44, 49 
f o r  national health development 13, 45-49 

manpower, national 
meetings 

attendance a t  5, 75-76 
~ O ~ ~ O W - U P  85 
i nv i td t io r ls  71 
l i s t  o f  inter-country 75-76 

national accountabi l i ty  15. 23 
national counterparts 34, 55 

po l icy  changes i n  klHO 7 
Progrmm Budget 

po l icy  10-24, 69 

recruitment 68 
Regional Canni t t ee  (RC)  

32nd 59 
resolutions 7, 40, 51 

Regional Consultative C m i  t t ee  (RCC) 
3rd 1 

Reg i ona 1 O f f  i ce 
suppart fnr WRCs 37-38 

reports, STCs ' 3 
feedback 3 
follow-up i n  Member States 3, 77 

Resident coordinator, UN (see UN Resident 
Coordinator) 

resources external funding 61-62 
r o l e  

o f  WHO 88-90 
o f  WRC 28-41, 90 

seminars (see meetings) 
Seventh World Health S i tua t ion  Report 57-58 
short-term consultants 78 
s t a f f  development and t ra in ing,  WHO 36 
supplies and equipment 6, 70 
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teacher training 80 
Technical Cooperation among Developing 

Countries (TCOC) 17 
training 13 

UNDP 63 
UNFPA 61 
UNICEF 61 
UN Resident Coordinator 63 

Vehicles provided by LJHO 5 

WHA 10, 51 
WHO'S ro le  88-89 

WHO Representative and P m g r m  
Coordinator (WRC) 

Cannittee to review ro le  of  1, 28-41 
cost-effectiveness 30 
follow-Up 3, 8, 62, 72, 17 
off ices 41 
preparation for  programne reviews 

4. 50. 52 
ro le  28-41, 90 
support for  28, 33-35, 37, 38, 41 
team approach 31-32, 37 
timely action 3 
training 36 

workshop (see meetings) 


